
To: Government Operations and Audit Committee (GOAC) 
 
From: Tim Flannery, State Government Audit Manager 
 
Re: Legislative Audit follow-up information from the October 5 & 6, 2017 GOAC meeting 
 

At the request of the Committee at the October 5 & 6, 2017 meeting, Legislative Audit has prepared 
additional information relating to the first GEAR UP grant, which ran from approximately 2005 through 
2011.  In particular, the Committee asked if Legislative Audit had audited Oceti Sakowin Education 
Consortium (OSEC).   

For the first GEAR UP grant, the State entered into agreements with OSEC.  According to filings with the 
Secretary of State (SDSOS), this organization was incorporated as a domestic nonprofit in January 2003 
under the name Oceti Sakowin Distance Education Consortium Incorporated (OSDEC).   The last annual 
statement was filed with the SDSOS in 2012.  Another entity with a similar name, Oceti Sakowin 
Education Consortium, was incorporated in April 2011.  Scott Westerhuis was the registered agent for 
both of these entities.   

The objectives of our Special Review of the Mid Central Educational Cooperative (MCEC) were to 
determine whether funds received by MCEC had been misappropriated, whether improper payments 
were made, whether funds were adequately accounted for and expenditures of those funds were 
properly supported by documentation.  As part of the Special Review of the MCEC, we looked at records 
made available to us at the MCEC.  The objectives of our Special Review of the MCEC did not include 
audits of OSEC/OSDEC or the first GEAR UP grant.  Thus, Legislative Audit did not audit contracts 
between the South Dakota Department of Education (SDDOE) and the OSEC/OSDEC relating to the first 
GEAR UP grant. 

However, as part of a court order, Legislative Audit was given access to OSEC/OSDEC records obtained 
by the Division of Criminal Investigation (DCI).  This included OSEC/OSDEC bank statements and 
computerized accounting records.  During our Special Review, we identified certain financial 
transactions between MCEC and OSEC/OSDEC that occurred going back to 2007.  The results of our 
review of financial records relating to business activity between MCEC and OSEC/OSDEC have been 
reported in the Special Review Report.          

At the request of the Committee, Legislative Audit has gathered the following attached information:  

• Federal expenditures of the first GEAR UP grant 

• Available agreements between the SDDOE and OSEC from the time period of 2008 to 2011.  
These agreements between the SDDOE and OSEC name MCEC as the fiscal agent for OSEC. 



 

 

 

 

   






























































































































